Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


May 12, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Gil Moreno, David Cowing, Kari Haugen, Samantha Bazinet, John S. Regan, Meredith Inosencio, Bethany Mulkern, Stacy Lamontagne, Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, Cynthia Wilcox, Gervaise Flynn, Romy Spitz, Tyler Ingalls, David Unger, Sally Mileson, Theresa Turgeon, Glenda Wilson, Jerry Silbert, Anne Nadzo, Rachel Posner, Benjamin Jones, Mary Chris Semrow, Kathy Adams, Karen Johnson, Representative Peter Stuckey, two Interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via Adobe Connect – Bangor: Julie Howland and Jan Bisbee.  Oakland:  Jenny Clair and Angela McMahon.

Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Featured speaker:  Kathy Adams, OTL (Licensed Occupational Therapist), Certified Assistive Technology (AT) Professional. ATP Maine CITE Coordinating Center www.mainecite.org – Topic:  Assistive Technology Demonstration Click here to view the PowerPoint.
Kathy Adams:  (Kathy introduced herself using assistive technology; a speech generating software iPad app called Speak It.)  “Speak It” is an app where you type in the words and the machine speaks.  It can be purchased for $1.99 from the iTunes store (or google it).  There is a barrier in Maine for obtaining AT certification because of the criteria and the exam that costs $500.  It’s a real issue for rural states like Maine.  Any device or product used by a person with a disability that positively impacts functional abilities, learning, or communication is assistive technology.  Devices and services should be meshed together for optimal usability.  We know though experience assistive technology can enhance a person’s ability to be more independent, to learn and be safe, and be productive on the job.  Please visit our website, www.mainecite.org, which we try to keep as dynamic as possible.  Assistive technology programs in Maine have evolved based on our relationships with our partners (click here for the partner list).  We have shifted our training investments to include a lot of webinar trainings.  We like the modality - people can attend from their offices or homes.  The Adobe Connect system allow for transcriptions of our speakers.  We have 15-20 archived webinars on our website that are available anytime.  GetATstuff is a new England-wide assistive technology exchange www.getATstuff.com.  It’s a collaborative website that is reviewed on a daily basis.  We screen listings, request more detail and add information to listings so people can be more informed about what’s available.  Click here for the getATstuff informational postcard.  ALLTECH (www.alltech-tsi.org) is another agency.  Voc Rehab uses it a lot.  ALLTECH conducts equipment demonstrations and lends equipment for three weeks (with possible extensions) to help people make decisions about buying technology.    

Comment:  ALLTECH doesn’t accept Medicaid.  It would be helpful if you could you tell us which ones take Medicaid throughout the presentation.  Cost is a consideration for people. 
Kathy:  I can try to.  We’re trying to work with our partners to widen funding.  ALLTECH offers equipment recycling as well.  Someone might get a wheelchair from Medicaid, determine they need another chair for a different location and get it cheaper through ALLTECH.  They’re very flexible about getting equipment to people throughout the state and have locations in Portland and Bangor.  The Maine Center on Deafness www.mcdmaine.org has telecommunications equipment available on loan and offers long-term lending.  Justin Gifford did a great webinar on this topic.  They have a lot of telephone equipment available for people in Maine with disabilities beyond deafness or hard of hearing.  Alpha One does need assessments and is the gateway for applying for the financing program through mPower.  Click here for the mPower informational postcard.  There is about $3 million in the fund.  It was created 25 years or so ago to offer low interest loans (not grants) for Mainers to purchase technology and equipment.  The minimum loan amount is $250 and the maximum is $100,000.  There is a wide range of financing available.  We also work with the Pine Tree Society www.pinetreesociety.org.  They have three speech pathologists and Certified Assistive Technology (AT) Professionals who can give demonstrations. 
Comment:  I’ve worked with Linda at Pine Tree Society and she’s a gifted problem-solver.  I went to one of her demonstrations and it was amazing.

Kathy:  This video, Living the Smart Life, is on YouTube so you can view it anytime and show it to others.  It’s about a man named Rusty who is able to live independently with the help of assistive technology.  Click here to view the video.  Assistive technologies used in the video are: safety alerts, audio email alerts, devices to Skype, picture messaging, gps to tell him the right stop on the bus, voice recognition and fingerprint recognition for the ATM, picture based shopping lists, audio books, audio morning to-do list reminders, motion sensors on the bed, picture based recipes, and a movie selector to select which device to use to view the movie.  The video was created by AbleLink Technologies (www.ablelinktech.com).  

Question:  What’s the cost for the devices in the video?
Kathy:  I think the initial setup cost at the time was around $3,500 (3 years ago).  I believe it has come down since then.    They’re doing a lot on tablets and “i” devices now.    

Comment:  It’s a lot cheaper than having a human assistant.
Kathy:  There are trainings like this to make technologies work and function on a day-to-day basis.  Rusty was very comfortable in his environment, but it’s likely it took a lot of time and training to get there.  We know that MaineCare policy is changing and is going to be including specific elements to support more assistive technology so people can live independently.  The changes include assessment and training.  
Comment:  SUFU is worried about the money allocated being spent way too quickly for some people.  There needs to be support for it.  You have to be a guru, you have to know your technology.  For some people that’s not really possible and sometimes trying to get support is difficult.  It also has to be in your PCP so it can be supported.
Comment:  Training is an integral part but there are caps on the training and support pieces.
Comment:  With technology in my life, I sometimes feel like I don’t have a disability. It’s a first for me.

Question:  Is this available for folks with other types of MaineCare?  It may be too expensive for some people.
Comment:  Not in regular MaineCare.  We are looking into amending the waivers.  Integrating assistive technology into people’s lives is a national wave, it’s taking over.  
Comment:  Smart home technology is having a huge impact on the ability of seniors to stay in their homes. It could also be very helpful to the ID/DD community.

Comment:  Dr. Chip Teel has a program that uses assistive technology and monitoring that was developed as a response to this need.  We’re very excited about it.  His program is called Full Circle America (www.fullcircleamerica.com) 
Kathy:  We have an archived webinar he did for us on our website. 
Cullen:  He’s presented here as well (see archived minutes on the Coalition website).
Kathy:  AT devices will require prior authorization and multiple bids.  We are light-years away from where we were even two years ago.  Pine Tree and ALLTECH probably have about 50 iPads in their inventories for lending.  Home modifications are one of the most pressing needs in Maine because of our old housing stock.  For example, Bathfitter has a roll-in shower unit that replaces an existing tub.  Wheelchairs are being developed that have apps built right in for people with physical disabilities.  Full Circle America offers personal response devices, monitoring services customized to fit the needs of the individual.  They monitor from their location, but a third party can check the monitoring system from a remote location if it was set up to function that way (on an iPhone for example).  There is an initial set-up installation cost plus the cost of on-going monitoring services.  They’re always improving their devices, but I believe the set-up cost now is about $800.  And, they’re located right here in Maine.  When I presented for SUFU (www.sufumaine.org) in Bangor, many people in the group not only used adaptive equipment because of a disability, but also because of aging.  

Comment:  This is a lot cheaper than staff.  Technology could reduce hours and help people become more independent.  

Kathy:  The technology is not meant to replace people, it’s designed to stretch the workforce.    

Comment:  DSPs (Direct Service Providers) won’t be replaced with DSP drone support.  

Kathy:  Some consumers don’t want staff in their lives.  Some people want a blend, to use the best of both worlds.  Charlotte White Center (http://cwcmaine.com) is part of a pilot project with Rest Assured (www.restassuredsystem.com) for the installation of technology and monitoring.  AT providers are constantly researching and learning.  

Comment:  I’ve dealt with salesmen at stores like AT&T, who don’t know how their devices can be used as assistive technology.
Kathy:  The market is pushing products.  We’re looking for the least invasive technology to meet people’s needs.  Sometimes the individual has the technology platform and it’s just a matter of explaining it to make sure it suits their needs.  Assessments should include recommendations for the number of hours needed for training for the individual, family members and care givers.  In Maine, we’re looking at how we can increase the capacity of our AT providers to get more people involved and put the technology into practice.  The big step will be getting the technology through funding.  We’re going to learn so much!  

Cullen:  Thank you Kathy, this has been great.
Round of applause.
End of presentation. 
DHHS Update:
Cullen:  Karen Mason and Brian McKnight were unable to attend today but sent the wait list number in advance.  As of May 12, 2014, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 954 people, Priority 1 – 72, Priority 2 – 348, Priority 3 – 534, Section 29 – 436, people on both lists – 276.  Of the 954 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 557 People.  People most recently offered Section 29 had an eligibility date of June 12, 2012.   The supplemental bill that passed included funding to eliminate the wait lists for the Section 29 and Section 21, Priority 1.  If all goes well, these two lists should disappear pretty fast beginning in June 2015.

Representative Peter Stuckey:  The supplemental budget that passed had the last month of the upcoming fiscal year, June 2015 as the funding start date.  It gets funding in the baseline.  This monthly number would be annualized; I believe it’s $5 million per year.  There are still some things to work out.  There are still questions about expanding hours for community, work and home supports.  The money allocated in the supplemental budget is about half or 40% of what it will take to eliminate all the wait lists numbers. 
Comment:  I did the math when I was I was looking for a grant regarding this.  I would have to hire 150 DSPs (Direct Service Providers) and additional supervisors.  The spin-off would mean 150 jobs!  

Cullen:  Parents who have an adult child with no services might quite often have to leave their employment to take care of them.  Having services would allow them to go back to work. We can factor the savings of keeping the parents employed into the equation.  
Question:  When the wait list is eliminated, will it be closed and then just start the numbers again?
Peter:  That level of detail hasn’t been worked out.  The amendments to the waivers are still being worked on.  I don’t think there’s enough there to make it all go away but enough to make it a more manageable level of time.  

Comment:  Should we fight this?  Do people understand what’s happening?  

Peter:  Yes, there are a handful of people who understand.  Everyone in this room understands it.  For the past couple years Senator Flood and others with influence in the Legislature have been able to put some things in that have moved us in a good direction.  Not to be a wet blanket, but the challenge now is going to be to finish the job.  We made a significant step forward last year, and people think it’s been taken care of.  To keep the issue alive in the next session and finish the job, we’ll need to keep the pressure on and show the results of the White Paper.  We need to build on the enthusiasm.  Over the past year and a half the Governor has used the waitlist as his primary “go to” thing when people talked about spending money on other things.  Now it’s the underfunded nursing facilities.  Several are on the threshold of closing.  That became the poster issue in the last month or two in the Legislature.  We need to continue to exert pressure to keep elimination of the Section 21 wait lists in the forefront. 
Cullen:  There are two public hearings on the DHHS Olmstead Roadmap for Change, which was presented at last month’s meeting.  The first meeting already occurred on Tuesday, May 6th; the second meeting is tomorrow, Tuesday May 13th in Bangor at Dorothea Dix.  Public comments are welcome and will be accepted for 30 days.  Public comments can be sent to OADS@maine.gov, or you can send them via mail to:  Office of Aging and Disability Services, 41 Anthony Ave, State House Station #11, Augusta, ME 04333.

Cullen:  We’re going to have to be diligent about contacting our Legislators since about 1/3 of them will be new in the next session.  The new folks won’t know anything about us or the complexities we face; we’ll have to educate them.  This is an excellent time to invite your Legislators or even candidates over for coffee and talk to them about our issues.  It’s a good time for learning. 
Legislative Updates: 
Representative Peter Stuckey:  There were a bunch of things that happened in the last session that effected Section 21 and 29 and who is eligible.  The implementation is a work in progress.  The resources aren’t sufficient, but better than before!  How it’s going to be implemented and how we’re going to finish, is to be continued.
Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee didn’t meet this month as the group has switched to meeting bi-monthly.  The next meeting is in June.  There will be a more substantial update at next month’s meeting.
Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition subcommittee presented a draft of the diagram last month.  The group continued work on the diagram and the narrative and they’re coming together.  The next step is developing goals and objectives.  We’ll have something for the next meeting to discuss.  
Housing Update:

Cullen:  Senator Collins sits on the T-HUD (Transportation/Housing and Urban Development) committee as a ranking member.  Last week’s recommendation for funding came out of this committee and will be taken up by Congress to review.  The Committee recommendation is for pretty level funding to cuts to HUD programs.  HUD is the primary source of funds for housing, including Section 8, rental subsidies that level the playing field for low-income individuals and families.  The Committee recommends a slight cut to Project-Based Section 8 and level funding for Tenant-Based Section 8.  Level funding isn’t sufficient to keep up with the rising cost of housing, and we’ll slip behind.  In addition, Sequestration ratcheted funding down, so level-funding means cuts from the year prior have been locked in.  This has not been resolved yet.  There is pressure from this Coalition.  MAHC (Maine Affordable Housing Coalition) sent a letter with 150 organization’s signatures on it urging Senator Collins to fund an adequate supply of the resources we need.  We need both subsidies and bricks and mortar in order to create housing.  David Projanski has been working in collaboration with MaineHousing on an RFP for the HUD 811 program.  The 811 program is used by agencies as a unique source of funding for folks with disabilities, including those with ID/DD.  Previously, the 811 program was an awful process to go through.  It was changed a few years ago by the Melville Act, which helped streamline it.  Dave is working to bring some of those resources into Maine.  He’ll provide an update next month.
Children’s Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/:   

Rachel Posner:  We’ll have an update next month.  There’s a lot going on.
SMACT:

Comment:  I attended the last meeting before they start up again in the fall.  The State is under the gun to improve indicator #13 – improving transition outcomes for people with disabilities.  Department of Education is working on it.
Other Business, Announcements:
Cullen:  Thanks to Irene and Christina Mailhot for the photo for our website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  The website needs more pictures!  If you, or someone you know, is willing to have their picture on the website we’d love to have it!  We’ll need a signed photo release (available on the website).  Send photos and releases to: me (cullen@chomhousing.org), Vickey (vickey@chomhousing.org), or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) via email.  The website is updated on a weekly basis, and sometimes posts are added more frequently.  It has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  Send postings, flyers, etc. to us as well.  Please give us feedback so we know what’s working and what’s not.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  

Disability Rights Center: www.drcme.org 
Ben Jones:  We’ve been focusing on guardianship.  We’re working on education statewide about alternatives to full guardianship.  Let us know if you want to know about the options, we’d be happy to present information on it.  DRC (Disability Rights Center) is starting to do another round of unannounced site visits.  We’re also providing outreach about the new PCP (Person Centered Planning).  
Comment:  There is a training on this for clients and staff on May 19th, from 10 AM-1PM at CAFE (Choices Are For Everyone) in Westbrook (www.cafeinc.org).  All are welcome.
Question:  Can you expand on the site visits?
Ben:  DRC started unannounced site visits a while back but didn’t complete them all.  They’re conducted at group homes and for providers.  
Cullen:  At our next meeting on June 9, 2014 our Featured Speaker will be Meg Callaway, Integrated Health and Senior Services Coordinator, Charlotte White Center – Topic:  The prevalence of Alzheimer’s in Down Syndrome.
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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